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STRUCTURAL SPECIALIST DESIGNATION

By Michael Mastromatteo

PEO HAS MADE 11 recommenda-
tions, ranging from the development
of a new performance standard, to the
release of additional information about
practitioners disciplined for professional
misconduct, in its submission to the
Elliot Lake mall collapse inquiry.

In the July 19 submission, PEO
counsel Leah Price, LLB, and Luisa
Ritacca, LLB, a Stockwoods LLP attor-
ney obtained by the regulator for the

inquiry, focused on revising the existing practice bulletin—Structural Engineering
Assessments of Existing Buildings—into a full performance standard incorporated into
regulations for the purpose of carrying out structural engineering assessments.

Recommendations also include that a mandated structural adequacy report of
existing buildings be prepared and sealed by professional engineers, and that the
Ontario Building Code be amended to reference such reports.

The inquiry is reviewing events leading to the June 23, 2012 collapse of part
of the rooftop parking deck of the Algo Centre Mall, which killed two Elliot Lake
residents and injured nearly 20 others. Led by retired Justice Paul Bélanger, the
inquiry is scheduled to run until at least October 2013. Part II of the inquiry,
running from August until October, is examining the actions of emergency per-
sonnel and rescue efforts.

PEO has been monitoring testimony at the inquiry with a view to recommend-
ing changes or additions to applicable legislation, regulations, and standards and
codes in relation to professional engineering, in areas relevant to the events leading
up to the collapse.

PEO is also conducting its own investigations to determine if professional miscon-
duct or incompetence might have been exhibited by engineers involved with the mall.
A forensic engineering review noted severe rusting of components of the mall’s

roof parking lot caused the sudden collapse.

The 11 recommendations were developed by a PEO council committee com-
prising David Brown, P.Eng., BDS; Chris Roney, P.Eng., BDS, FEC; PEO
President-elect David Adams, P.Eng., FEC; PEO Past President Denis Dixon,
P.Eng., FEC; and Len King, P.Eng. Staff members assisting the committee included
Leah Price, acting PEO CEO/Registrar Michael Price, P.Eng., FEC, and PEO
deputy registrars Johnny Zuccon, P.Eng., and Linda Latham, P.Eng. Bernard Ennis,
P.Eng., director, policy and professional affairs, also assisted the committee.

In addition to the practice standard and the structural adequacy report, PEO is
recommending that additional information be made available on its public website
about licensees and Certificate of Authorization (C of A) holders, including terms
and conditions attached to licences or Cs of A, notices of revocations, suspensions or
cancellations of the P.Eng. licence and findings of professional misconduct or incom-
petence that remain on the site for 10 years from the date of the findings.

8 ENGINEERING DIMENSIONS

In the submission, PEO also called
for specialist certification of engineers
carrying out structural inspections,
enabled by regulation changes to cre-
ate a Structural Engineering Specialist
designation.

Leah Price said a structural engi-
neering specialist would be the person
taking responsibility for the content
and preparation of structural adequacy
reports that would become mandatory
for certain existing buildings if the rec-
ommendations are implemented.

She also said implementation of the
PEO recommendations will go a long
way toward ensuring that incidents
like the Algo Centre Mall collapse are
not repeated.

Bélanger gave high marks to PEO
for the recommendations. In a state-
ment to Price when she presented
PEO’s submission to the inquiry on
August 13, Bélanger thanked PEO “for
these very detailed and very carefully
considered and critically useful recom-
mendations.” He added that he was
“very impressed reading them, as were
counsel, and we very much look for-
ward to PEO’s further participation in
the roundtables later on.”

PEQ’s 11 recommendations to the
commissioner are available on the
commission’s and PEQO’s websites
at www.elliotlakeinquiry.ca and
www.peo.on.ca/index.php?ci_
id=2289&la_id=1, respectively. They
are intended as preliminary recommen-
dations, to serve as a starting point for
further discussion at the commission’s
upcoming policy roundtable session,
which will give PEO, the commission
and those having standing in the inquiry
the opportunity to fully develop the

ideas set out in the submissions.
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